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Cabinet - 20 June 2007

ADDENDA

It has been agreed that ITV will be allowed to film item 11 of this Cabinet meeting. This is because one of the speakers (Cllr James McGee, Vale of White Horse District Council) is one of the youngest Councillors elected this year and is the subject of a documentary following his progress since being elected.

Item

4.
Petitions and Public Address
The Leader of the Council has agreed the following request to address the meeting:-

	Item
	Speaker

	5.
Provisional 2006/07 Revenue and Capital Outturn
	Councillor Alan Armitage (as shadow Cabinet Member for Finance)



	6.
Financial Monitoring
	Councillor Alan Armitage (as shadow Cabinet Member for Finance)



	10.
Annual Audit & Inspection Letter
	Andy Burns (on Behalf of Audit Commission)

June Awty & David Brett (on behalf of KPMG LLP)

Cllr Alan Armitage (as shadow Cabinet Member for Finance)



	11.
Provisional of Additional Secondary Pupil Places in Wantage, Grove and Surrounding Villages
	Councillor Zoé Patrick (as a Local Member)

Councillor Jim Moley (as a Local Member)

Councillor Ian Brown (as a Local Member)

Councillor Jean Fooks (on behalf of Councillor David Turner as Shadow Cabinet Member for Schools Improvement) 

Councillor James McGee (Vale of White Horse District Council)

Councillor Bill Melotti (Vale of White Horse District Council)



	12.
Healthy Schools Scrutiny Review
	Councillor Jean Fooks (member of the Review Panel)

Councillor Anda Fitzgerald-O’Connor (member of the Review Panel)



	13.
Review of the first year of Delegating the Statementing Budget
	Councillor Jean Fooks (on behalf of Councillor David Turner as Shadow Cabinet Member for Schools Improvement) 



	17.
Examination of the Oxfordshire Partnership and LAA Scrutiny Review
	Councillor Zoé Patrick (as Leader of the Opposition)


5.
Provisional Revenue & Capital Outturn 2006/07

Members are asked to note the amended Table for item CA5 (Page 2):

	
	£m

	Original 2006/07 Budget
	

	Gross Expenditure
	797.494

	Income
	-496.599

	Virements
	0.776

	Supplementary Estimates
	2.643

	Overspend brought forward from 2005/06 and deducted from 2006/07 budget
	-0.037

	Net Final Approved Directorate Budgets
	304.277

	Provisional Outturn (net)
	303.359

	Net underspend 2006/07 (Annex 1, Column 9)
	0.918


10.
Annual Audit & Inspection Letter

Members are asked to note that this report is written by the Audit Commission and not the Head of Finance & Procurement as stated on the face of the agenda.

11. 
Provision of additional secondary Pupil Places in Wantage, Grove and Surrounding Villages. 

A written submission from Mr Frank Parnell, Chairman of Grove Parish Council is attached at Annex 1.

17.
Examination of The Oxfordshire Partnership and LAA Scrutiny Review

A response from the Leader of the Council on the Review is attached at Annex 2.

18.
Forward Plan and Future Business

Members are asked to note the following additions to the Forward Plan:

	Children Young People & Families
Full Cabinet
	Review of First Year of the Children’s & Young People’s Plan  
To approve the Review of the Children and Young People’s Plan
	17 July 2007 
	Director for Children, Young People & Families
Mike Simm, Acting Head of Children & Young People Service (01865 815555)

	Children, Young People & Families
Full Cabinet
	Youth Justice Plan 
To seek approval of the plan and the risk to preventative services for young people at risk of offending if future funding is not secured to be noted
	17 July 2007
	Director for Children, Young People & Families
Tan Lea, Deputy Head of Youth Offending Service (01865 202218)

	Finance, Social & Community Services
Full Cabinet
	Supported Living for people with a Learning Disability: proposal for the use of Prudential Borrowing. 
To seek agreement to the use of prudential borrowing
	17 July 2007
	Director for Social & Community Services
Nick Welch, Head of Service, Planning and Partnerships (01865 815714)

	Finance, Social & Community Services
Full Cabinet
	Detailed Project Appraisal: Developing day services at Moorview, Witney 
To seek approval of unallocated funds in the capital programme
	17 July 2007
	Director for Social & Community Services
Nick Welch, Head of Service, Planning and Partnerships (01865 815714)

	Leader of the Council
Full Cabinet
	Local Area Working Strategy 
To consider for approval the strategy for working with local communities, town and parish councils.
	17 July 2007
	Head of Partnership Working
Paul James, Head of Partnership Working (01865 816031)

	Leader of the Council
Full Cabinet
	Implementation Plan for the Regional Economic Strategy 
To approve feedback to be provided to SEEDA
	17 July 2007
	Head of Sustainable Development
Dave Waller, Strategic Policy and Economic Development (SPED)  Manager (01865 810813)

	Schools Improvement
Full Cabinet
	School Organisation Arrangements 
To receive outomes from the consultation on future arrangements to replace the School Organisation Committee
	17 July 2007
	Director for Children, Young People & Families
Michael Mill, Strategic Manager (Property & Assets), Strategy & Performance Service (01865 816458)

	Social & Community Services
Cabinet Member
	Adult Learning Services 
To note progress on reconfiguring the Service, and to approve plans for the academic year 2007/08, including fees
	03 July 2007
	Head of Cultural & Adult Learning Services
Richard Munro, Head of Cultural & Adult Learning Services (01865) 810191

	Social & Community Services
Full Cabinet
	Establishing a Health and Well-Being Partnership Board for Oxfordshire 
To approve the creation of the Health & Well-Being Partnership Board
	17 July 2007
	Director for Social & Community Services and Director of Public Health
John Jackson, Director for Social & Community Services(01865 816041)/Dr Jonathan McWilliam, Director of Public Health (01865 226626)

	Sustainable Development
Full Cabinet
	Developer Contributions to Service Infrastructure 
To consider a summary of developer contributions secured to County service infrastructure through the planning process for 2006/07 and the amounts negotiated, received and spent throughout the year.
	17 July 2007
	Head of Sustainable Development
Howard Cox, Team Leader - Developer Funding (01865 810436)

	Sustainable Development
Full Cabinet
	Planning for a Sustainable Future and Meeting the Energy Challenge White Papers 
To consider responses to the White Papers.
	17 July 2007
	Head of Sustainable Development
Ian Walker, Spatial Planning Manager (01865 815588)

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	Oxford, South Marston CPZ 
To approve permit parking charges within the zone.
	7 July 2007
	Head of Transport
Richard Kingshott, Assistant Principal Engineer, Controlled Parking Zones (01865 815716)

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	Buckingham Road, Bicester - New Bus Stop for Premium Bus Route  
To consider a new bus stop along Buckingham Road, Bicester to provide a better bus service to and from Bicester North Train Station.
	19 July 2007
	Head of Transport
Stuart Timms, Trainee Transport Planner (01865 815655)

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	2007/08 Capital Programme – Additional Developer Funded Schemes 
To agree additional schemes in Abingdon, Banbury and Carterton to this year’s capital programme, to be fully funded from developer contributions.  This follows a review of the developer contributions available in these towns and prioritisation of outstanding schemes.  
	19 July 2007
	Head of Transport
Jacqui Cox, Principal Transport Planner (01865 815713)


Members are asked to note the following amendments to the Forward Plan:

	Schools Improvement
Full Cabinet
	Full Time Admission for All Reception Year  (2007/51)
Following consultation with stakeholders and analysis of impact on all providers, to decide on a proposal to increase the entitlement to full time education to all reception aged children
	20 June 2007
	Deferred to 17 July 2007

	Sustainable Development
Full Cabinet
	Oxfordshire Minerals and Waste Development Framework Waste Sites Proposals and Policies - Preferred Options Consultation Paper  (2007/80)
To consider responses to public consultation on the Preferred Options Consultation Paper
	20 June 2007
	Deferred – date to be arranged

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	Oxford, London Road Corridor (Sections 2 & 3)  (2007/105)
The scheme seeks to provide improved bus facilities, cycle facilities and improved traffic management on the London Road Corridor between Pullens Lane to Wharton and the report will seek approval and authority for the design and construction of the scheme and for officers to draft and make any necessary Orders and approval of Project Appraisals for the scheme.
	19 July 2007
	Deferred to 6 September 2007

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	Agency Arrangements – Adoption of Private Streets  (2007/25)
To consider terminating existing agency arrangements with Cherwell District Council and West Oxfordshire District Council for the adoption of private streets, to take effect from April 2008
	19 July 2007
	Deferred to 6 September 2007

	Transport
Cabinet Members
	Milton - Unnamed Road between the A34 Milton Interchange and High Street.  (2007/87)
To consider responses to a consultation on a proposed 7.5 Tonne weight restriction order on an unnamed road between the A34 Milton Interchange and High Street to meet concerns regarding the structural integrity of the original bridge for northbound traffic should larger vehicles continue to pass over it on a regular basis.  
	19 July 2007
	Deleted – No objections

	Transport
Cabinet Member
	Ambrosden (Five Acres School) Better Ways To School: Highway Schemes Programme   (2007/83)
To authorise implementation of the proposed scheme which comprises a pelican crossing on Ploughley Road outside the pedestrian entrance to the school, improvements to the existing footpath and barriers nearby on the west side and a traffic calming island approximately 100 metres to the north.
	19 July 2007
	Deleted – No objections


ANNEX 1

To the Oxfordshire County Council Cabinet about the

provision of additional secondary places in Grove.

Unfortunately neither I nor any other councillor from Grove can get to the meeting on Wednesday due to work commitments.  However we would be grateful if the following statement can be read to those present and our views taken into consideration during the debate on this important decision for our current and future community.

TWO COMMUNITIES, TWO SCHOOLS, TWO SITES

Grove Parish Council would like to inform the County Council Executive that we, along with Wantage Town Council, believe that option A should be decided on today and progressed as a matter of urgency.

After careful consideration of the three options proposed, we believe that Option A, would best meet the needs of Grove, Wantage and the surrounding catchment area. We believe that this option will offer a greater degree of choice and diversity, both in education and ethos for our community.

Evidence has been demonstrated that a school within the community benefits the whole of the community, not just those attending.  Another benefit of a school in each community will be less traffic congestion and the opportunity to travel by alternative methods as shown in the report before you.

The independent survey has shown that the majority of the Grove residents, including both existing and future parents, would like to see two schools in the area providing a choice and diversity of education for their children. They have also stated this in the previous independent survey that they would prefer two equal schools rather than one large one or even two unequal sized schools.  This we believe should lead you to discount both Option B & C as these are not what the population as a whole want or require.

We do appreciate that option A will be the most difficult to implement, however the best solutions in the long term often will necessitate some short-term pain. We believe that with careful planning and cooperation from all sides, the disruption to the children in education at the time can be minimised if not eliminated. After all this will take several years to take effect and the planning can start as soon as a decision is made.

Working with King Alfred’s to achieve two schools is perfectly feasible and can give enhanced opportunities for staff over the two schools. We also believe that there is no reason to doubt that two separate schools of approx 1250 pupils, if positively managed, shouldn’t be able to offer a wide ranging curriculum, especially if they cooperate, as indeed as been successfully demonstrated in Didcot and Abingdon.

We would also like to point out that when the structure plan was being discussed several years ago Grove consistently stated that as a county you would need to fund some of the infrastructure required as there was nothing already there to add to, and at the time you agreed with this.

The time has now come to put your money down and provide Grove with a much needed and wanted facility for the whole community.  Yes some finance will come from the developers, however providing this number of houses, with more earmarked in the future, will cost the county money in infrastructure.  

We would therefore urge you to take the difficult decision today and go for option A that will ensure Grove and the surrounding communities are not once again left high and dry having little infrastructure or having options that we do not want.  Having to now accept the houses we urge you to please give us the benefit of our own separate school, on a separate site for our community.  

Thank you.

Frank Parnell

Chairman Grove Parish Council

ANNEX 2

CABINET - 20 JUNE 2007

EXAMINATION OF THE OXFORDSHIRE PARTNERSHIP AND LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT – SCRUTINY REVIEW

Response from The Leader of the Council

Set out below are the twelve recommendations from this Scrutiny Review with my response to each.

	No
	Recommendations
	Leader of the Council’s Response

	1 (a)
	Set up a working group with Scrutiny councillors to develop a proposal by Mar 2008 at the latest for future Scrutiny arrangements of the Partnership;
	I am happy to meet with the Scrutiny Task Group, the Chairman of the Corporate Governance Scrutiny Committee and the Deputy Leader of the Council to develop a proposal although I think an earlier deadline might be more realistic and suggest 30 September 2007. 

	1 (b)
	Invite the Task Group to develop options/ proposals for consideration by the Corporate Governance Scrutiny Committee in Sep 2007 if possible.
	Agreed

	2 (a)
	Address the perceived democratic deficit by considering how the full Council on 06 Nov 2007 could hold a debate on several of the various issues raised by Partnership working so as to identify some key steps councillors should take to engage more fully with the LSP, and
	I don’t have a problem with this but suggest the political groups be invited to consider how this could be made to work effectively

	2 (b)
	How individual Cabinet members could report back and be questioned by full council on their activities in the themed partnership areas.
	This could become a standing item on the Council agenda and there could be negotiations around the most appropriate Cabinet members to report to each Council with the ultimate decision taken by the Leader of the Council.

	3
	Consider if the way the county council is structured suits delivery of an integrated SCS and LAA
	This is an interesting idea.  Perhaps the Scrutiny Committee should decide whether it wishes to pursue this line of inquiry?

	4
	Identify a suitable private sector representative from a large business/ chamber of commerce to join the Partnership Board.  Suggestions included: the Chairman of the Institute of Directors (Oxfordshire Branch) and the Chairman of the Federation of Small Businesses (Oxfordshire Branch).  Members were also invited to forward any other suggestions to the Task Group or Scrutiny Review team
	The following have agreed to serve:

· Nick Merry (Oxford United Chairman); 

· Elizabeth Sale (Thames Water and Oxfordshire Chamber of Commerce);

· Miranda Markham (Bicester Village)

	5
	Look at the delivery chains which support each of the LAA targets and build on any lessons learnt to strengthen their links
	I expect this work to be part of the Public Service Board’s remit in monitoring delivery of the LAA targets

	6
	Ensure someone is tasked with conducting an audit of all the different partnerships, noting which are inside and outside the LSP, and maintaining the resulting information
	The Oxfordshire Economic Partnership has already started on this task with a small Task Group of which I am a member.  I am hopeful that this will lead to:

· A complete map of Oxfordshire partnerships (or as complete as will ever be possible in a moving situation);

· An assessment of their ability to add value 

· A cull of those not deemed to add value sufficiently

	7
	As a longer term ambition, support an annual audit to demonstrate how the Oxfordshire Partnership has influenced public sector spending to increase the level of preventative services
	Agreed.

The Internal Audit Service Plan 2007/08 includes a cross cutting audit of partnership working.  This would essentially involve a look at the control environment of the partnership.

I take this to mean an outcome-focused review of the partnership itself.  We will be reviewing the partnership on an annual basis so will pick this up. 

	8
	Second people between agencies more often to promote a greater understanding amongst staff of the ways in which different partners address related issues
	I am personally very supportive of this and will discuss with the Cabinet Member for Change Management and the Head of HR how this can be implemented effectively.

	9
	Produce a good-practice case-study as an illustration of what the LSP means for local people to be used as a publicity resource
	Agreed.  I am asking Claire Evans to lead on this.

	10
	Actively look for innovative ways to raise the profile of the Partnership that will generate more publicity and raise public awareness
	Frankly, this gives me the greatest difficulty because engaging the general public as opposed to special interest groups is notoriously difficult and this area is perceived as remote and irrelevant to most.  I am willing to start with elected members, to encourage colleague leaders to do this same in their councils because I believe political buy-in to this process is vitally important.  I will take what opportunities there are to extend this to the wider public but I am not overly optimistic. 

	11
	Bring forward a proposal for introducing the concept of ‘benefits management’ by Feb 2008
	Agreed.  I take this to be about showing the added value/the difference the partnership has made. We can show this through examples from LAA1 (the annual review) and emphasise that by working together in partnership we have received a number of benefits.

	12
	Agree a basket of indicators to be used over a prolonged period of time that will allow them to monitor their impact in ensuring a real step change to the way services are delivered by the Partnership
	Agreed.  We will be using LAA2 as the action plan for the Sustainable Community Strategy. We can also choose the relevant indicators from the quality of life indicator set. These are useful in providing an overarching 'snapshot' of the key issues the partnership may need to consider. For example the indicators can be used to help facilitate comparisons of performance between different areas, inform the SCS and LAA, monitor change and assess and evaluate progress over time and enhance partnership working, shared ownership and joint action. 


RECOMMENDATION:

Cabinet endorses the response of the Leader of the Council to the Scrutiny Review.

Keith R Mitchell  CBE  FCA  FCCA

Leader of the Council

20 June 2007
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